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Minutes of the 

Faculty Assembly of 

Purdue University Fort Wayne 

September 17, 2021 

Via Webex 

 

J. Nowak: Welcome to the Purdue University Fort Wayne town hall. Can everybody hear me 

okay?  

 

N. Younis: Yes.  

 

J. Nowak: Thank you. We are hosting this meeting today on WebEx. It is being held to discuss 

the implementation of the Civics Literacy Requirement required by the Purdue Board of 

Trustees. My name is Jeff Nowak. I am the presiding officer of the Purdue University Fort 

Wayne Faculty Senate. I would like to call this meeting to order. The date is September 17th, 

2021. The time is 1:30 PM.  

 

Please stop and keep your video camera turned off to save bandwidth, and please know that this 

meeting is being recorded. As this is an assembly and not an official meeting of the Senate, 

everyone, including guests are invited to participate, but no official business of the Senate will be 

done. As presiding host of this meeting, I will serve as a neutral party, but given the concerns 

raised about the topic at hand, we request all questions and comments be made by raising your 

hand in Webex and responding to the presiding host, myself, only when recognized. You may 

also post comments in the chat, and those comments may be shared on the main screen via a 

Google document that I will show in a second. In an effort to be courteous and collegial, direct 

dialogue between participants should be avoided and all comments should be provided their due 

respect.  

 

Serving as presiding point of contact, or MC if you will, is Ann Livschiz. She may be called 

upon more often than others to respond to comments or questions raised on this topic. Your 

participation in today’s meeting is greatly appreciated. We thank you for your engagement as we 

seek to ensure that Purdue University Fort Wayne is the very best university possible for the 

benefit of our student body and our greater community. 

 

At this time, I would like to show you the different tabs of what I have available for us by 

sharing Google Chrome. In the first tab that is pinned, we have the email document that was sent 

out by Josh Bacon, and this of course has the link that you clicked on to get to this meeting. In 

another tab, I have the Purdue University Board of Trustees minutes from June 11, 2021, in 

which the approval of the Civics Literacy Proficiency graduation requirement was made. In the 

next tab, I have the Civics Literacy Proficiency implementation plan that we received from our 

Vice Chancellor of Academic Affairs, Carl Drummond. That was produced and distributed on 

August 23rd, 2021. I also have a link to the Purdue University Board of Trustees minutes, but 

those are identical to the minutes that I have in a PDF. It is just that this is a website. I also have 



a link to the Civic Literacy Proficiency website that was shared in the email from Josh Bacon. I 

do have a Google doc so that if somebody put something up in the chat that they would like 

shared then we can copy and paste it here for everyone to see, perhaps more easily. 

 

In the next tab, I have the Senate Document 20-60 from the Purdue University Senate. I also 

have a document which talks about and was distributed on the AAUP listserv about Senate 

Document 20-60, where the University Senate passed the reaction to the Purdue Board of 

Trustees overreach on the topic being discussed today. In the last tab, I have the newsletter from 

Purdue University’s University Senate, and it refers back to the need to demonstrate Civics 

Literacy through shared governance, Senate Document 20-60. But, again, we do have the 

document available in the comments from the AAUP.  

 

So, with that, I’m going to return back to our original document, shared by Josh Bacon. I am 

going to go ahead and introduce Ann Livschiz, who is our MC, also over in Illinois right now. 

She is doing us a favor by taking time out of a very private matter to serve the better interests of 

our university. Ann, please share, if you would. 

 

A. Livschiz: That was quite an introduction. The only thing that I want to add to what Jeff 

already said is that we recognize a lot of the concerns that faculty may have about this situation. 

This was sprung on us in June. We found out about it because it was put on the agenda. There 

was no advance notice given to our campus. I guess we can consider ourselves fortunate that we 

were able to get a one year reprieve from implementing this plan. We hope that this assembly is 

really the first time that we as a campus have to discuss this particular issue. Obviously, we hope 

that in addition to the concerns that may be raised, we can also start strategizing about the kinds 

of things that we might want on our campus that are different from what Purdue West Lafayette 

is already doing in order to try to make the best of this situation that has been forced upon us by 

the decisions of the Board of Trustees. If we find ourselves in a situation where this meeting is 

not sufficient to address all of the concerns, we can then think about whether we need additional 

opportunities either to express concerns or to solicit feedback. If you know of somebody who 

wanted to attend and was not able to attend, please encourage them to contact anybody on the 

Executive Committee, including me, Jeff, or Nash, and share their concerns, so that they can be 

incorporated into whatever plan we put together. I look forward to having a good productive 

discussion. 

 

J. Nowak: Thank you, Ann. That is very appreciated. I don’t see anything posted in the chat just 

yet. Does anybody have a question or comment or would like to raise their hand and have the 

floor? 

 

M. Wolf: I have a point more toward as we move forward. The website says their goals of civic 

literacy, from what I notice from working on this area, is that the proficiency activities talk about 

increasing awareness of political issues and engagement and objects for civic participation, but 

the Purdue activities don’t include any civic engagement or campus government engagement, 

club engagement, and other things. So, I think we should get away from this model here, and 



obviously the course based component, I am good with that, but we need to include other kinds 

of aspects of civic engagement that actually do take place on this campus and off campus where 

students are often included. I don’t know if it wasn’t included in the Purdue approach because of 

the scale of their campus and the nature of their campus, but here I know there are a ton of civic 

engagement activities. So that this would be less top down, you have to go to this event, you 

have to watch these podcasts, and be filled by actually what the literature shows to be very 

informative about civic engagement and producing a very civic kind of activity life that can be 

engaged in. I would just like to say that. Also, I don’t know why Purdue Global is not included in 

this. It is an accredited university of Purdue University. That is a side complaint. 

 

A. Livschiz: There is one more thing that I forgot to mention and Mike’s excellent comments 

made me think on it. As you may have seen in the email we sent out, the required test has already 

been created. We have not seen it yet. We hope to soon. However, given the fact that the three 

Purdue pathways are so drastically different, it is clear that the test cannot possibly be tied to any 

specific class or any specific activity. I think that that means that the pathway that Mike 

proposed, the pathway that involves civic engagement, could be an excellent opportunity for our 

students and something unique and special that we can provide for our students that can be more 

meaningful. Thank you. 

 

S. Buttes: Two points. One is that there seems like there are two major issues that we have to 

work out. One being what the content of this is going to be, and the other being the process by 

which we actually develop that. It seems like those are two different questions that need to be 

worked out. The other point I wanted to make is Mike’s question about Purdue Global, it is not 

actually part of Purdue. It is not considered part of the university by university definitions and by 

state law, it is not a state educational institution, so I think that is probably the reason why. They 

are called trustees, but it is really a board of directors. It is a different place.  

 

A. Livschiz: I would just like to address Steve’s concern. Steve, I don’t know if you had a 

chance to see one of the documents that was included in the packet, that is the guidelines from 

Purdue West Lafayette. We actually don’t have that much room to experiment with different 

ways of developing the process. The process is relatively prescribed for us by Purdue West 

Lafayette. If we seriously object to it than that is something that we may be able to talk about, 

but I don’t know how much room we have on that and that is why we are kind of emphasizing 

the content part because that is the part at least on paper that we have been given leeway with. 

 

J. Nowak: Thank you, Ann. Other thoughts or comments? There is nothing else in the chat and 

currently there are no hands raised. 

 

A. Livschiz: There are questions in the chat. Jeff, can you see them? 

 

J. Nowak: Yes, I posted them. Does everybody see those shared in your screen? The first 

question is what resources might be appropriate to ask for as we move forward on the board’s 



mandate? The second question is has the Board of Trustees responded to the Purdue West 

Lafayette Senate’s recent rebuke regarding the civics requirement? David, you have the floor. 

 

D. Schuster: Hello. This is David Schuster and I have a question about motivation. For me, 

having the civic requirement come to PFW feels like it is being foisted upon us, and there is 

great irony, if not hypocrisy, with the idea that we are supposed to develop a civics thing for 

something that seems most uncivic to me. So, I was wondering if anyone has heard anything 

coming from administration that might give me hope that this is going to be something other than 

foisted upon us. 

 

J. Nowak: The floor is open for anyone to respond. 

 

D. Schuster: Well, I am a little disheartened by the silence. So administration has not made any 

overtures as saying they are going to provide money or course releases or anything to allow the 

faculty to develop the requirement that we are being now told to do? 

 

A. Livschiz: Obviously, I am not in the position to make any promises about what may come 

next from Purdue West Lafayette. Carl, I don’t want to put you on the spot, but I wonder if 

maybe you would feel comfortable kind of addressing the question of resources a little bit. 

 

C. Drummond: Well, first, I think we have to recognize the campus has an opportunity, it may be 

even an opportunity that we didn’t intend to have, and maybe some of us wish we didn’t have 

this opportunity. But, we do have an opportunity, and that is to determine how this campus will 

respond to this requirement through the creation of locally designed and locally approved 

selectives.  

 

Additionally, we have an opportunity through two representatives to have a long-term impact on 

how this requirement is assessed, evaluated, and revised over time. So where we are at this 

moment is that the local campus administration, the chancellor and I, are committed to the 

faculty having the opportunity to do these two things, to respond in the form of the selectives that 

you as a collective feel are the most important to this campus, and in the participation and long 

term management of this requirement. How you do that is up to you.  

 

My recommendation to the Executive Committee has been sort of a two-step thing. The first step 

would be to form an ad hoc subcommittee of the Senate that would address the immediate need 

of identifying a faculty representative to attend the system wide meetings along with Dean 

Badia, who is the administrative representative. Secondly, to have the subcommittee populated 

with people who would commit to the effort of identifying what those selectives would be for 

this campus and achieving approval from the Fort Wayne Senate and the Board of Trustees prior 

to implementation next academic year.  

 

I think we got the cart before the horse if we are going to begin the conversation with resources 

because it is not clear to me what resources will be needed. Obviously, this is a trustee 



requirement and so if resources are needed to meet that requirement then the campus as an 

independently budgeted entity will have to identify where those resources will come from and 

how they will be dispersed. But, at this moment, it is not clear to me what resources are needed 

other than people’s time, energy, and effort. We do not typically give course releases for 

university committees and we anticipate that that would be the case here.  

 

Beyond that, I think that it is really critical that we understand collectively that if this campus 

doesn’t put forward a set of local selectives that are approved by the Senate and approved by the 

Board of Trustees prior to the start of next academic year then the default is that we fall back to 

those selectives that have been approved for the West Lafayette campus, that is the courses, the 

specific courses, and the C-SPAN videos, and some form of participation in campus events, 

which seems improbable that our students would travel to West Lafayette to hear speakers. That 

is the situation we find ourselves in, as challenging or unpleasant as that may be, there is a task 

to do, and the sooner we get on with the doing of it then the better the outcome will be in terms 

of true learning for our students. 

 

I would like to address one other thing that Mike brought up, and that is the nature of the 

activities that will be approved. I strongly encourage the Executive Committee to invite Dean 

Reingold and Trustee Brouillette to come and speak to this campus about what will or won’t 

work for the trustees. It was made very clear to me in the call with the provost that this 

requirement has great potential to devolve into partisanship, and so there was a great deal of 

effort in conversation on the Lafayette campus, that I think this campus was largely ignorant of 

at the time, about which courses and what types of activities might be appropriate. I think Mike 

correctly identified that there is a clear focus on sort of constitutional fundamentals, rather than 

agency or participation or advocacy. I don’t think that the trustees are likely to change that 

position, so the sooner we hear from those two individuals, and understand those boundaries 

better, I think the better the work will be that is done on this campus. 

 

A. Livschiz: I just wanted to follow up on two of the things that Carl said to get clarification. I 

understand Carl’s point about wanting to know what it is that we are going to do before finding 

money for it. I think the reason that the resource question is being asked early in part is also for 

faculty to gage how ambitious and innovative they should try to be because there is a simple way 

of solving this, and there is a much more resource intensive way of solving it and ultimately if 

people spend time developing great ideas, but there is no resources for them, I think it is fair for 

people to know that ahead of time. 

 

My other follow up question was, if you can just clarify, I know that ultimately everything we do 

is subject to approval by the Board of Trustees, but are you saying that they could potentially do 

a line item veto, like we submit a list of classes at our campus that can count, they may go 

through and cross out some of the classes, or if we list types of activities then maybe they go 

through and cross out types of activities that we approved, or will they just disapprove of the 

whole document if there is anything objectionable in what we forward to them, they will just 

veto the whole thing and we go back to having to follow the Purdue model? 



 

C. Drummond: Well, after seven and a half years on this job, I have learned to try to not predict 

the actions of the trustees, so I think that that is a question that has to be posed to Dean Reingold 

and Trustee Brouillette. I don’t know. I just know that the provost was adamant that the 

selectives that were chosen for the Lafayette campus were chosen particularly to avoid classes 

and activities that were aligned with activism and those sorts of aspects of civic engagement. I 

can’t speak to it any better than that was how it was conveyed to me. I don’t know what they will 

do if they find things objectionable. I would hope that we would engage with Dean Reingold and 

Trustee Brouillette throughout this process so that we don’t end up taking something to the 

trustees that they have any discomfort with.       

 

J. Toole: I have a few thoughts. I think I generally have the same understanding that Carl has. It 

is probably because I worked on this, of course, as presiding officer, late last year. What I mean 

is that I think I have the same general understanding as Carl in terms of how much leeway we 

might have. The point I would like to make is this, I think we have the power to change the 

selectives, but presumably not the power to change other fundamental features of this, such as 

the scope of the project or indeed probably the specific definition of civics literacy that is being 

used. I would advocate a pragmatic approach to doing whatever we can to customize this for our 

campus without engaging in a prolonged battle with the Board of Trustees that we may well lose 

by being forced back on Purdue’s selectives. 

 

Jeff, I am wondering if you could open up a new page, if you don’t mind. I was going to talk 

about the definition that is on Purdue’s website. It is under that tab “Introduction to Civics 

Literacy,” Civics Literacy Study and Resource Guide in bold and underlined right in the middle 

of the page. Click on that and we get to “What is Civics Literacy?” This seems to be the working 

definition in here. I am not telling anyone what to do but it would be my recommendation that 

we probably follow the definition that has already been established, rather than try to open a 

whole debate about “what is civics literacy?” That could risk wasting months and having the 

BOT tell us that we can’t do that. Just looking at this definition, it really is all about 

understanding how government works and developing a knowledge of civics in the United 

States. It is that, rather than, for example, learning how to be more civil and how we 

communicate with one another. So, really, it is knowledge of civics, and you see the definition 

here. It is learning how to stay informed, understanding governmental processes, and knowing 

how to exercise the rights and obligations of citizenship. It is also says we have to have an 

understanding of the local and global implications of civic decisions. 

 

I would also point out two other things. The broad objectives stated by the BOT is that students 

demonstrate a fundamental understanding of civics. Again, that is learning about how 

government and politics work. The test itself, the one that we haven’t seen yet, which is a bit of a 

problem, is described as a civics knowledge test. I assume that is really testing our knowledge of 

civics. I mean look at the twelve podcasts that are one of the paths that Purdue West Lafayette 

students can take. Those two are very much focused on knowledge of government and politics.  

 



I will just wrap up by saying that I am fully aware that I am a political scientist. Of course, I 

want students to learn about government and politics. I recognize that it may annoy some people 

a lot to hear a political scientist pushing strongly for students to learn about the things that I and 

my colleagues teach. However, I am saying this not to protect turf, but rather to say that I think if 

we want a pragmatic approach to this, one that can actually create selectives that are ours, then 

we may be better off working from their definition and focusing on the selectives, rather than 

opening up broader debates. Thank you very much. 

 

M. Wolf: I guess I am in sort of agreement with Jamie because I am pragmatic on this as well. It 

is just that there is a level of confusion. That is why I asked what are the parameters here, 

because when they state the civics literacy proficiency activities will increase understanding of 

important contemporary political issues, identify opportunities to grow your engagement in 

American politics, expand your awareness and options for civic participation, those are going in 

an engagement direction, and it doesn’t have to be advocacy here. They are saying what these 

activities and outcomes are supposed to be, and they don’t fit with the definition that Jamie just 

read. So, I am asking, how much freedom do we have to re-operationalize that definition to what 

we would really be doing because their actual definition, like Carl said, may be leaning more 

toward constitutional understanding and basis’ like that, which I understand and have no 

objection to. But, that is not where their civics literacy proficiency activities outcomes are 

supposed to be, which is actually on the previous page, right at the top of the things that 

proficiency will do, not that we have to debate this right now and figure this out. That is 

supposedly the outcomes, but the definition doesn’t fit that. I want to know how much freedom 

we have to really use a definition and then operationalize our activities behind that or how much 

are we going to be running into a bus on. 

 

J. Badia: With all due respect to the provost at Purdue West Lafayette, I want to underscore what 

a lot of people already mentioned in the chat, which is that the idea that we are going to teach 

about American democracy while avoiding activism seems naïve at best and also contradictory 

to their own proficiency guide. When you look through that guide, and it specifically says that 

knowledge about the 19th amendment is important to proficiency and civics literacy, you can’t 

possibly talk about the 19th amendment and avoid the question about activism and political 

based activism, in particular. All of that is to say, my thinking on this is we put forward what we 

want and what we believe reflects the structure that they have set up for us and we make the 

argument for why what we want to do works and fits with the goals that they have outlined, 

rather than immediately just shying away from things that they may have inclination not to want 

to accept. I am kind of astonished that anybody could actually make the argument that you can 

teach about civics and not talk about activism. That is just me. As the administrative lead on this 

on our campus, I will reflect the interests of our campus, but I want people to think about the 

possibility that we go forward with what we want and what we value and then work to make the 

arguments for why that makes sense, rather than just immediately shut off possibilities. 

 

J. Malanson: I want to echo Jamie and Mike’s piece about pragmatism, while also echoing Mike 

and Janet’s recommendations about trying to design this to achieve the goals we want to achieve. 



I think the one thing we all want to keep in mind as we are doing this though is that the 

graduation requirement here is two-fold, it is participation in the selectives and it is passing this 

nebulous test that we haven’t seen yet. At one point, the test was described as being similar to or 

analogous to the citizenship test that they give to people going through the naturalization 

process. I don’t know how much it still looks like that. I think there was some pushback on that 

piece of it, but I think we want to make sure that whatever we are putting together as a cohesive 

whole well prepares students to pass that test on the first try so that we are not overly burdening 

our students more so than the existence of the requirement already does add an additional burden 

to our students. I think selectives that engage in civic engagement and activism are certainly 

going to be critically important pieces if we are really about this not just as “do you understand 

what old dead white men did back in the 1700s,” but can you also meaningfully apply that today. 

I also do think that we want to make sure that we are being attentive to what students need for 

being able to pass that exam. 

 

E. Ohlander: I don’t know if anyone can answer this question. It would have to be somebody 

with insight into the Board of Trustees in creating this requirement and maybe our counterparts 

in West Lafayette. I am trying to wrap my head around this requirement in relation to, for 

example, this is not as germane to us here as it is for the student population in West Lafayette in 

relation to the experience of international students. I am trying to get a sense of how, at the 

discussion of the West Lafayette level, this national parochial graduation requirement might 

impact experience or in some way, input, and might create some type of questions of the 

experience of international students. Can anyone speak to that? 

 

J. Nowak: The floor is open. I see no hands raised just yet. I see no hands raised to respond to the 

question on the floor. Ann L., would you like to respond? 

 

A. Livschiz: I don’t think I can respond to that question. But, since there was a pause, what I 

wanted to say is that if people have other suggestions or other ideas besides the one that Mike is 

proposing, for example, kind of the engagement path, I just think the more ideas that we can 

collect today the better. There are obviously a couple of different interpretations right now about 

whether we predetermine visibility or not, but I think it would be great to get to hear more ideas 

from people if they have ideas or suggestions for the kind of things they have included, for 

example, I think it would be great if our campus’ requirement included a module on the history 

of the creation of this particular requirement. I think that that would be, regardless of what we 

end up with in the end, a good lesson in a lot of things for students. It might also help them 

understand why they have to jump through this hoop that they previously didn’t have to jump 

through. That is just kind of one suggestion. But, if other people have ideas, especially ideas for 

different pathways that we could possibly explore, I think that would be great.  

 

A. Nasr: I am just wondering, could we possibly think about existing courses that could fit in the 

general education that we could probably tweak, some of our courses to the extent that they fit in 

multiple categories or what not? How can we use this to our advantage in the sense that it doesn’t 

add more work per se, but it actually helps us better adjust our curriculum? 



 

A. Livschiz: Purdue West Lafayette has a list of courses that have been approved and you can 

access that list of courses off of their civics requirement website. Some of those courses have 

counterparts here, some of them do not. Of course, because we are in the Purdue system, if one 

of those courses we don’t currently have but we want to have, we can obviously bring it here. 

But, my understanding, at least it was until Carl mentioned that the board could veto anything 

and everything, was that we could come up with our own list of classes and that is part of the 

long-term strategy for implementation of this requirement on our campus, and that there would 

have to eventually be a standing committee that would be responsible for reviewing proposals for 

classes that would be added to this list, presumably assessing whether the classes still meet that 

requirement. I was under the impression that this was one of the areas that we did have at least 

some leeway in figuring out which classes that are already taught may work for this requirement. 

Again, I want to emphasize the fact that students don’t have to take any class and the fact that the 

classes on the Purdue West Lafayette list are so different. I don’t think that there is any reason to 

really worry about whether any activity that we provide will prepare students for the test because 

there is absolutely no way that all the pathways that Purdue West Lafayette has, and all the 

courses that they have, can possibly equally prepare them for that test unless that test is just so 

completely simplistic that there is nothing there. That may be the case, but I think that the test 

cannot possibly be specifically tied to any course.  

 

J. Toole: Just a quick point. I think what Ann just said is very interesting and probably worth 

keeping in mind. It is true that if you look at the three pathways that West Lafayette created, just 

following any one of those pathways is not necessarily going to help you pass the test. You still 

need to pass the test, but maybe we can envision the test as being at least somewhat separate 

from whatever pathways or selectives we create, and the one I am thinking of, specifically when 

looking at West Lafayette’s pathways, is the one where you can go to six events, and we all 

know, I have served on a lot of panel discussions, many of you have as well. Panel discussions or 

other types of events, movies and subsequent discussions, or whatever they are, are wonderful 

and teaches us a whole lot. You go to six of them and you might get hardly anything out of those 

six that directly help you pass the test. That is not necessarily a bad thing, I suppose. We know 

the students are going to have to pass the test, but we also know we have freedom in designing 

our own selectives. So, if we have one or more selectives that won’t necessarily contribute to 

passing the test then that may not be a bad thing and it would seem to be consistent with what 

West Lafayette has already done.  

 

N. Virtue: I don’t have a specific suggestion, but I just wanted to point out that when you look at 

the definition that Jamie was just discussing about what civic literacy means and the definition 

that was provided by Purdue. and then you look at their suggested list of courses, there is a 

disconnect in terms of the global aspect and the international aspect. So, on their list of suggested 

courses, there is nothing seemingly that addresses any kind of global component. I am just 

making that observation. Obviously, I am not loving this requirement and the way it was 

imposed, but as we move forward on implementing it on this campus, I would just hope that we 



could find a way to somehow include a more substantive global component and I have no idea 

what that would look like, but I just thought I would mention it. 

 

S. Buttes: I am sorry that I still don’t understand this point, is part of the trustees’ mandate for 

the students to take the exam or not take the exam? Jamie’s point maybe asked that question 

again. Pathways, but with the pathway they have to take the exam in addition to whatever 

selection of pathways we might come up with? Sorry that I don’t have clarity on this, but I am 

confused again. 

 

J. Nowak: Ann, would you like to respond on clarity? Or Carl? Or anyone? 

 

A. Livschiz: Sure. I am all about clarity. The test is an absolute requirement, and it is a 

graduation requirement. In order to graduate from Purdue West Lafayette, students that came in 

this fall and on. For our students, it will be starting next fall and on. They have to have passed 

that test. But, in addition to the test, they have to do one of the pathways. So, at Purdue West 

Lafayette, it is three pathways and they have to do one of those. In theory, the idea is that you do 

a pathway and then you take the test. I think that because of how different the pathways are, I do 

not see how it is humanely possible for every pathway to bring a student to the same level, as far 

as the test is considered. Both are necessary, but we don’t necessarily have to think of pathways 

as specifically a way to get students into the test. But, I think we have a little bit more leeway in 

being creative in thinking about ways that we come up with things that might be better suited for 

our students. That is part is my personal opinion. The first part is facts.  

 

C. Drummond: Maybe I can provide a little historical context. Initially, the proposal was just to 

have the test and one of the outcomes of the extended debate was that the West Lafayette Senate 

wanted, encouraged, demanded, I don’t know what, wanted the inclusion of classes and these 

selective pathways, and that ultimately became part of what the trustees approved even though 

the Senate ultimately did not approve the plan as implemented. The idea for the selectives came 

from the Lafayette faculty. 

 

I don’t believe that there is any idea that they have to be sequentially linked that you would 

complete all six of your events or you participate in all twelve of the C-SPAN videos prior to 

taking the test. I think a student could come in on the first day of classes and study the study 

guide and maybe pass the test and be done with it for the next four years. I don’t think that they 

are linked in any way. That is not necessarily a good or bad thing. That is just the way it is set up 

for now. They are not connected.  

 

S. Betz: One idea is that if it turns out that the test is not necessarily required for attendance at 

these events then maybe including it as part of the freshman success class that many departments 

have would be one way to ensure that at least a large portion of our student body completes and 

passes the test without much additional logistical hoops for them to jump through.  

 



S. LaVere: I am just wondering if West Lafayette has developed the way that they are going to 

try to track the students’ participation in various pathways. Obviously, the test, if the student 

takes it and then passes it then that is recorded, but what is the plan for keeping track of whether 

they complete the pathways? 

 

C. Drummond: The course based selectives obviously can be evaluated based upon transcript. 

They have a way of tracking participation in the C-SPAN modules. What I do not think they 

have at all right now is a swipe card system or something that is linked to events, and they don’t 

have anyway, as I understand it, of having as a reflection component of events participation. But, 

then again, that is something that I think Dean Badia’s participation and the elected faculty 

members’ participation in the system wide group, they would probably learn more about that 

implementation quicker than anyone.  

 

J. Badia: So, this actually is a question I have for Senate leadership. One of the things that I have 

been trying to figure out is if I should start moving ahead to get information from Purdue West 

Lafayette, do what I can do on my end, I have been kind of waiting to see who the faculty 

representative is going to be so that I can work in concert with that person, what is your timeline 

for next steps, in terms of keeping this moving forward and getting the committee populated and 

the faculty representative selected?  

 

A. Livschiz: The committee generally agreed that we really didn’t want to move forward until 

we had a chance as a campus, at least a preliminary conversation about this question. We also 

just received the guidelines from Purdue West Lafayette and so it sounds like the next step 

prescribed by West Lafayette, with some modifications as specified by Chancellor Drummond, 

would be for us as the Senate Executive Committee to have a conversation about it and I assume 

that the next step would be for us to reach out to the Nominations and Elections Committee and 

start moving in that direction. What I was going to say is that the end of this would be for the 

people that are interested in this to please keep an eye out for the call for nominations because 

while I know that we spent a fair amount of time talking about all the limitations that have been 

placed on us, ultimately we really want to make sure that people who are interested and invested 

in making the best out of this particular situation will self-nominate and will run for the positions 

on the ad hoc committee so that we can have a group of people that can take on the challenge of 

trying to develop the requirements within the constraints of West Lafayette, but also with some 

of the suggestions that have been made at this forum and ensure other suggestions that people 

may have emailed are given to you or the Executive Committee or whoever. 

 

N. Borbieva: So, I keep coming back to this resource issue and already in the course of our 

conversation I see a couple of things in which we really are going to need resources. The 

question about tracking, all of those are complicated things that will require software that we will 

require staff and members from already overburdened units to take on new processes. Also, the 



test itself, because that is coming from West Lafayette conceivably, unless we are getting it from 

the U.S. government, I don’t know, somebody has to write it. I am assuming there is going to be 

somebody with a computer generating program that gives you the questions randomly. Both are 

going to cost money. We know that West Lafayette will probably want to charge us for that. In 

thinking about next steps, I really want to ask/beg our administrators who are working with our 

top level people in West Lafayette to go to those people and please try just to ask for some 

resources. We are going to need some resources to put this into effect. I know that that could 

possibly impact our independence, which I have concerns about that, but I want us to be able to 

do what we want to do. We are going to need some help. 

 

A. Livschiz: I just wanted to express my appreciation to Vice Chancellor Drummond, who came, 

but also to all the faculty and staff who came, and for all the great suggestions that you gave. 

Obviously, we are going to save all of this. This is going to be really great material, both for the 

Senate Executive Committee and for the eventual ad hoc committee to use as a starting point for 

their work. 

 

J. Nowak: Thank you for that, Ann. That is a great segue. It sounds like we have wrapped up 

well. I will save this document. I will download all of our chat and we have a recording of this 

entire meeting, so we have all of the comments. We will use all of this information to help us 

move forward. There is one other comment here from Steve Buttes that you can see there. There 

is a model for tracking student attendance and participation in international events, so we will 

look into that. With that, folks, have a great Friday evening and a great weekend. Thank you so 

much for participating. Your engagement is truly appreciated. Have a great weekend.    
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